








Approved As Amended March 24, 1999


CSUDH Academic Senate Meeting

March 10, 1999

Loker Student Union

Voting Members Present:
Carter, Krochalk (for Afrookhteh) Butler, Caldwell, Colboth, Dominguez, Furusawa, Ganezer, Goders, Gould, Hackett, Heuschkel, Kowalski, LaCorte, Lauerhass, Long, Malamud, McCarthy, McDermott, McEnerney, McNulty, O’Connor, Sturm, Rod Foster (for Watson), Tinson, Vanterpool, Whetmore, DE Williams

Voting Members Absent:
Charnofsky, B. Christie, R. Christie, De la Camp, Gray-Schellberg, Henschel, Johnson, Johnston, Kaplan, Lalas, McGee-Bracken, Press, Smith, Valle, Williams

Non-Voting Ex-Officio Members Present:
 Blackman, Bowman, Lindsay, Pardon, Rodriguez, Webb, Zahary

GUESTS:
Alex Arteaga (Associated Students), Don Bates (Information Technology), Margaret Blue (University Advisement Center), Lois Feuer, (English), Yorgun Marcel (Associated Students), Kent Porter (Faculty Affairs), Jack Smart (President’s Office)

Chair Vanterpool called the meeting to order at 2:39 p.m.

Open Forum


Parliamentarian Caldwell noted that LaCorte Hall A-103 had been repaired and upgraded.  She would like to have A-103 (Laser Recital Hall) kept in good care by faculty who use it for a classroom, viz. shutting off lights and closing the doors after classes are completed.

1.
Approval of the Agenda


Chair Vanterpool, referring to the agenda, noted that this has been one crazy week.  This agenda has been a product of this havoc; there was supposed to be a presidential candidate visit today, and there were about three different presidential memoranda concerning the dedication of the James Welch Bench.  This being said, there is no need to have a time-certain ending of the Academic Senate meeting at 4:25.  Gould suggested that the reference in item 8 “James Wench Bench” be corrected.  Vanterpool noted the correction and mentioned that the Welch Memorial reception would be held at 5:00 p.m. today.
M/S/P
2. 
Approval of the Minutes of February 24, 1999


Secretary Hackett asked that the minutes be approved as modified by Senator Gould.
M/S/P

3.
Parliamentarian


Parliamentarian Caldwell noted that the search committee for the Director of Admission and Records had one nominee, viz. Kathleen Johnston;  Caldwell noted that there are two available faculty positions on the committee.  Chair Vanterpool asked if it would be prudent to have the vote by acclamation.  Caldwell asked that the vote be conducted as such.  M/S/P


Election result--Kathleen Johnston was elected by acclamation. 


Caldwell noted that faculty would be receiving a call for nominations next week for the following positions:  Chair, Academic Senate; Statewide Academic Senator; Program Review Panel Membership; UCC Membership; Perceived Administrative Effectiveness Review Committee.  Senator Gould asked which stateWide Senator was the holdover; Caldwell replied that Senator Charnofsky was in the holdover Statewide Senate post.  VPAA Zahary asked if he could mention the need for faculty representation in the search for the Director of Research and Funded Projects;  Zahary noted that faculty would be needed as soon as possible, and that Dean Bates was chairing the search.  Vanterpool noted the great number of searches currently taking place on campus.   
4.
Second Reading Items:



Chair Vanterpool noted that some of the first and second reading items had been placed out of sequence during the last meeting, thus there were three second reading items for this meeting.


a.
EPC 99-01: Resolution on the Informal Sharing of Curriculum Proposals



EPC Chair Lauerhass made a motion for the adoption of EPC 99-01.  


Lauerhass asked that Senators refer to the update copy that was distributed prior to the meeting, rather than to the version of the February 24 Senate meeting. Lauerhass noted that there had still existed the problem of what happened to objections when there was no resolution of these objections to curriculum proposals. 



VPAA Zahary supported the committee’s proposals.  As a former chair of UCC, and now as one who must make the decision when there are unresolved problems and issues, he feels that this takes strong step in the right direction.  Agrees that having the feedback of parties involved is important once the committee starts making its decisions.



M/S/P unanimously  


b.
FPC 99-03: Sexual Harassment Policy



FPC Chair McCarthy noted that there were two major questions brought up at the last meeting; FPC met and revised some language to accommodate those questions.  Referring to Senator Malamud’s question about sanctions or disciplinary actions that might rise out of such a case, rather the issue was whether the directions for the rights of the accused were in the document.  McCarthy felt that this document should not explain the rights of the accused, and would only duplicate information in the contracts.  Extra language has been added on the second page that has been underscored.  In addition, language has been added that clarifies the difference in the roles of the advisors as opposed to those of the investigators.  The second comment from the floor (ref. Colboth) was the case where a sexual harassment filing is used as a form of harassment in and of itself; page three of the document notes that the grade appeal/grievance process would be held in abeyance until the sexual harassment process had been concluded. McCarthy, in response to Senator Heuschkel’s question whether the process would allow for cases where deep-seated problems had resulted from trauma, noted that in extraordinary circumstances, time lines could be extended up to one year after the incident.  Senator Krochalk (proxy for Senator Afrookhteh) referring to page 1/item 4 “The conduct...” asked whether the word “potential” was intentionally left out of the language.  McCarthy replied that one could not be charged on “potential impact” on an individual and that the language was given to FPC with the charge to create a policy.  McCarthy also noted that the policy is compatible with the new student Grievance Procedure and the new Student Rights document and that they appear fully compatible.

M/S/P unanimously 


c.
EXEC 98-15: Resolution on the CSUDH Student Bill of Rights



Chair Vanterpool recognized ASI Representative Chris Tinson to speak for the Student Bill of Rights.  Tinson noted that this was a second reading item and that this contained the same information as last time; however, the format was changed, and that the students were looking for the Senate’s endorsement of the document.  Vanterpool asked if Tinson was moving to approve this resolution; Tinson replied that this was the case.  M/S

Senator Gould noted that this was the Students’ Resolution, not that of the Senate; we need something to the effect that says this is a “Senate endorsement” of this Bill.  Gould claimed that there was nothing in the form of a motion to vote on.  Vanterpool stated that his understanding was that the Senate was being asked to endorse the document.  Senator McEnerney made a quorum call; Parliamentarian Caldwell, after making the count, noted that there was not a quorum.  Tinson requested that since there was not a quorum, that the Bill be placed as a first item for the next Senate meeting.  Senator Lauerhass, referring to article III, noted a grammatical error that should read something on the order of “a classroom environment conducive to learning...”  Senator McEnerney asked the students to consider the idea that not all learning takes places in the classroom, viz. that there are other avenues outside the classroom.  The other issue is that of an attorney being present during a grievance; she has some concerns about approving a document that, under this process, would not allow faculty to be represented by an attorney.  McEnerney asked that the students considered this issue carefully, and wanted to reiterate that faculty understood the implications of such a recommendation.  Parliamentarian Caldwell, referring to Article VI, asked how this relates to current university policy.  VPSA Bowman noted that Executive Order 661 provides for user fee review; however, it is an advisory committee whose recommendations would have to be approved by the President; he (BB) was not sure about the final two sentences pertaining to the Fee Advisory Committee.  Senator Colboth stated that he could not support this; the students have taken a document from the Florida University System and tried to apply it to our system.  We (the Senate) will look foolish if we sign this; we don’t have to have lawyers at these proceedings.  This is crazy.  We should take the students’ recommendations and see that they are not in violation of policy; we can not outlaw Trustee Policy.  Concerning Article IV, he noted that this would be acceptable outside the classroom; however, not inside his classroom.  Pertaining to Article VII, Colboth noted that the Grievance Procedure is twenty-five pages long, and is inappropriate to be in front of each Schedule of Classes.  Pertaining to Article VIII, this would have to be reviewed for compliance with existing regulations.  Colboth feels that this is not the way to do it; he can not recommend it to the President.  ASI President Marcel noted that the students had done substantial consultation with lawyers and that the document applies to the classroom those rights which students already have outside the campus.  Alex Arteaga noted that the Student Bill of Rights is based on that of the California State Students Association, not that of the Florida system.  The CSSA draft is going before the Statewide Academic Senate for review and endorsement.  AVP Webb noted that the grievance procedures are fairly lengthy and suggested that rather than having these “in front of” the Schedule, that a summary be used instead.  Senator Gould noted that he is willing to endorse it as it stands, as it is not our (Academic Senate’s) document, rather that we should approve it in general, rather than in the details.  He also noted that there were several grammatical points to consider.  Parliamentarian Caldwell felt that unedited motions communicate what they say.  She does not want to endorse something illegal; rather, the document should be assessed for its alignment with campus legal issues.  Senator McEnerney asked whether there was a possibility of “acceptance” without “endorsement.”  Tinson felt that acceptance alone would not carry any weight.  Senator Krochalk, referring to Article VIII, asked what were the intent, purpose, and rationale of this section.  Alex Arteaga noted that this would establish system wide guidelines for students to conduct disciplinary and grievance hearings.  Senator LaCorte noted that one approach would be to approve the document seriatim, e.g. Articles I, II, VII, VIII.  Senator Gould requested that the Senate Executive Board draft a cover letter for the document.  Chair Vanterpool, noting the anomalies that have occurred due to the item being listed as EXEC, felt that the Bill should have been initially identified as a floor resolution.  VPSA Bowman, referring to Article V, that in the cases of alcohol, firearms, or drugs, that the campus is obligated to contact the student’s parents if the student is under 21.  The students need to understand what the campus’ responsibilities are.   Senator McDermott asked if VPSA Bowman had worked with the students on this document.  Bowman replied that it was/is their document, and that the students understand his office’s concerns.   Gould wondered about the best way to proceed since this was not a Senate document, but rather, that of the students.  The Senate does not have the right to amend the document, but can only draw objections to sections in it.   Colboth noted that this is a second reading item, but that it should not have come to the Senate; however, given its status, it should be treated as an up or down vote.  He feels that the document is goofy, and that we (the Academic Senate) will look foolish if we vote for it. 

5.
Special Report:
General Studies Committee Response to the Final Report of the General Studies Review Committee.


General Studies Chair Blue noted that Senators had copies of the Response and that she would highlight some of the major findings.  Blue noted a recommendation from the Committee that program review should occur every five years, if not more frequently.  Pertaining to the notion of assessment within each class, Blue noted that courses had been reviewed at the department level; however, the results of these reviews had not always been shared with the General Studies Committee.  General Studies also wants to determine what kinds of assessment it would like to see as part of the program review.  Senator Feuer noted that the General Education Review Committee recommended a recertification of courses on a rotating basis and that part of this process would be a portfolio that would contain student outcomes assessment data.  Blue noted that, on the whole, the General Studies Committee accepted the recommendations of the ad hoc committee.  Blue mentioned that items 3,4,14,15 are all sort of a piece, i.e. the greatest opportunity to impact the students would be at the upper division levels; therefore, both committees see a need to place emphasis there; would like to see some emphasis on EPT/ELM that go beyond those tests.  Items 14/15 deals with a seminar course, and the GSC would like to support a course that would have not more than twenty students per section; in addition, in order to provide an opportunity for more written and oral communication in an upper division course, such as cultural pluralism, the Committee suggested a limit of forty students.  The Committee understands that there are heavy resource issues involved with these recommendations, but at some point we need to have the discussion in order to determine whether we want to allocate resources to such efforts.  Senator Whetmore asked what the Committee’s thinking was about a course that would deal with media literacy.  The Communications Department had offered a course on this topic; however, it had been turned down, and wondered what the general thinking was concerning media literacy.  Blue responded that such a course with some modification might meet the requirement for logic and critical thinking; in addition, there are a number of courses in some of the majors that would appear to satisfy a media literacy type of approach.   Senator Colboth asked about point 5, pertaining to the 2.0 GPA minimum, whether a higher grade in one GS course would balance out that of another lower grade; Blue responded that GS overall GPA would have to be above 2.0.  In the upper division classes, Colboth asked what the three classes were?  Blue noted that they were American Issues, Cultural Pluralism, and Critical Studies.  Colboth felt that political correctness had “seized the battlefield” here, and that these should be in moderation.  Colboth feels that the report is a disappointment; he does not understand the process.  Colboth has been in the Senate for fifteen years and has been trying to get GS before the Senate, but there seem to be forces that work against an open discussion in the Senate.  Colboth notes that our General Studies packet is not competitive with that of the community colleges, rather it (GS) is designed to build FTE to certain departments and, as a result, students have no electives.  He feels that we should look at the general education programs at the community colleges and that ours should be more in-line with theirs.  In addition, he is frustrated by the fact that he has been sidelined in this process.  The curriculum belongs to the faculty, not to a couple of committees.  Blue responded that the Academic Senate sent the review request; we (GSC) are following the directions of the Academic Senate.  Vanterpool noted that the Committee was only required to send in a written report, not to appear before the Senate.  Senator McEnerney noted that this is a complicated and rich issue; faculty will be defining, and engaging in, assessment in a very extensive way.  The main focus needs to be what are the goals, rather than how many courses should be in the program, i.e. what skills should students have upon graduation.  She thinks that this process will put a lot of issues on the table; she encourages the Senate leadership to make sure that this discussion comes to the floor.  Senator LaCorte asked which body recertifies the courses; Blue replied that it would be General Studies.  LaCorte queried who determines which courses are offered; Blue noted that it’s done primarily in the departments, and then through the CAS Dean’s Office.  LaCorte noted that he was primarily concerned with Humanities; Blue responded that there is a Humanities Committee that reviews course offerings.  LaCorte noted that the problem is that there appears to be a committee of the same people who have been serving for ten years or more; there is a problem of in-breeding that is going on here, and it needs to be opened up.   These people make decisions, which determine which courses are offered, who teaches them; this involves economic issues that affect those individuals.  The process should be opened up and be more integrative, rather than school-based.  Blue noted that General Studies Committee would like to play a larger role, at least, in the appeals process for some of the course submissions that do not go through.  LaCorte noted that he has raised this issue a number of times (i.e. appellate review) and nothing ever happens; the idea of GSC acting as the appellate review does not address the issue of opening up the process to other possibilities.  Blue asked LaCorte whether the school committees be eliminated?  LaCorte replied that this issue needs to be brought to the table, viz. what purpose do these committees serve if they are not broadly based in their composition.  Blue asked Chair Vanterpool if the intention was to make recommendations to the VPAA’s office.  Vanterpool replied that this discussion gets documented in the minutes and that these issues would go to the VPAA, the Mission, Goals and Directions Committee, as well as to General Studies. Whetmore noted that the Humanities Committee is a group unto itself; anything would be an improvement to the current situation; the Communications Department echoes LaCorte’s experience.  He asks that the Senate looks at this, and come up with some recommendations for changing the structure.  Parliamentarian Caldwell notes that the larger issue is the governance structure of General Studies, and that the problem should be addressed from a comprehensive point of view.  LaCorte echoed that the entire governance of General Studies needs to be looked at closely.   Senator McCarthy notes that there has been some discussion of the educational issues on the Senate Executive Board; he mentioned that on many campuses UCC is a standing committee within the Senate and that General Studies falls under the purview of the Senate on many campuses.  McCarthy feels that it is time for the Senate to look at the academic programs, vis a vis, WASC/budget issues, and to look at oversight and management of curriculum in the broadest sense.  Chair Vanterpool noted that the Senate must become more proactive; Senate must inject itself into these issues.  Malamud noted that, assuming that Senator Colboth is right and he has no reason to doubt this, that it is not enough to table this issue, it must be brought to the Senate and dealt with.  A Committee does not make policy for the campus; it is the duty of the Senate to vote on this.  VPAA Zahary noted that in terms of the Academic Senate’s role, he sees a number of roles coming up, viz. policy for student outcomes assessment and this must include general studies; review and addressing concerning general studies as it pertains to Cornerstones; how structures are set up for WASC assessment.  Zahary also noted that on other campuses where he had served, that curriculum review was part of Academic Senate standing committees. Caldwell felt that conversations tended to focus on problems and not solutions; she suggested that there be a campus-wide faculty retreat at the end of spring semester in order to deal with some of the larger issues.  Vanterpool noted that he (RV) and VPAA Zahary had spoken with President Carter about having a retreat.  Senator Lauerhass made a motion to cease discussion, noting that this should be discussed in a future Senate Executive session.  M/S/P         

Chair Vanterpool thanked GSC Chair Blue for her report.       
6.
  Reports


Chair’s Report

Chair Vanterpool announced that the Fifteenth Annual Honors Convocation would take place on April 30.

nvitation to the seventh annual El Camino College and CSUDH Conference on Undergraduate Teaching and Learning.  Topic is Assessment: Beyond the Grade Book.  Friday, April 23rd, 1999 in Loker Student Union.  Contact Faculty Development for further information.    



President’s Report

President Carter reported that interviews for the new President were going well and that two candidates would be interviewed at the Chancellor’s Office on Monday and that it is a good pool.   The second item is a report to the Senate regarding the outcome of the WASC visitation.  The President, the Chair of the Senate, and the VP of Academic Affairs appeared before the commission, and they made as good a case as could be made for the campus.  President Carter received a letter from the WASC Commission that Carter will make known to the campus community tomorrow.  The findings were as follows:


The Commission, although aware of the progress made by the campus during the last year, will send a letter of warning  pertaining to the lack of compliance with six of the nine standards.  [Carter noted that a letter of warning is the last step that you go to before going on probation.ergo, this is serious business.]


The Executive Director of WASC will meet with Chancellor Reed and Carter to point out issues raised by the visiting team and the committee.


The Commission has decided that the planned October visit is canceled in order that the campus might get the deficient standards in order to give the university more time to work on the “student success” and “assessment” themes that the campus has been pursuing in a variety of ways; instead, a report will be required of the campus during March, 2000 and that this report should address how the campus is coming into compliance for the six standards as well as a detailed plan as to how the campus will deal with student success.  This plan must contain a “culture of evidence” that supports the assertions made by the campus about the success of our students.  


Following a submission of that report, a three person team, comprised of the Executive Director and two Commissioners, will conduct what they have termed a “validation visit” to look at the evidence in the March submission.  They will provide the University with feedback about 4-6 weeks afterwards.  A full-scale, full team visit will occur in Fall 2001.  As you can see from the schedule that has been outlined that we will be living with WASC for a good deal of time.  We knew, beforehand, that this would not be a good response from the Commission.  The question was posed whether any universities with six out of nine non-compliant standards had not been put on probation.  The staff and a couple of the Commissioners were very vigorous in the support and defense of this University; the letter of warning was a compromise.  There are no great surprises in the report; these are the same issues raised in the self-study, viz. instability in administration; institutional purpose and planning effectiveness which has been addressed by a good effort through the Mission, Goals, and Directions Committee in terms of the implementation of its recommendations.  Carter is not eager to rush out into something called Strategic Planning; there are enough issues to resolve already.  Governance and Administration--there were observations concerning a lack of faculty participation.  Noted that there seem to be a body of faculty who are on most of the committees; called attention to the need for more faculty to be involved in the governance processes; however, ultimately, that will be the decision of the faculty.  Pertaining to education programs, program reviews are part of the Mission and Goals Committee’s recommendations, and Carter asked that all faculty recognize that this is not just committee work, but rather university work, and that if we are going to get past the March 2000 hurdle, then it will result from the institutionalization of attention and focus on student outcomes assessment among the other issues that are raised in this report.  The report also notes a problem involving an understanding of the relationship of off-campus extended education and the provision of student services; Carter is not certain that this is a valid issue; however, a survey will be conducted to see how students feel about these services, and this survey will be part of the culture of evidence.  The report maintained that faculty development has not been institutionalized, viz. that it is not a budget line; Carter has asked the VPAA to identify the different sources from which Faculty Development is funded, so that a determination of the current resources can be made, and that this area can become part of the budget.  The report noted that there has not been a resolution of “post-tenure review”, viz. review of tenured faculty, and Carter noted that he swore that there would be a PM on the review of tenured faculty before he left office.  Vanterpool noted that he (RV) appreciated the comment, and that there currently exist conflicting policies all over campus, and thanked Carter for reinforcing the need for a campus PM.  The letter also addressed the issue of libraries and computing resources; he noted that the Dean of the Library is retiring.  Carter currently believes that we ought not to rush into filling that position, but that we should look at our entire library resources and determine what we need to do in the library.  Simply throwing money at it does not solve the problem from his point of view.  Carter noted that an audit of the library has been taking place and that there are about $200,000 worth of books missing from the library.  The campus is also faced with a software bill of about $70,000 because the current system can not be made Y2K compliant.  Carter notes that there are some better ways to spend these monies by joining CSULB and CSULA’s system.  That is his current point of view, and he has asked the VPAA to look into this issue before we rush to do anything in the library.  Finally, there were two questions about the physical resources about the campus, and Carter noted that most everyone is familiar with the campus plans for the Information Technology Building and the Extended Education Building; in addition, there is a seven million dollar capital outlay issue in order to renovate the fifth floor of the ERC once the Info Tech Building is built.  Carter has decided to roll this money into getting the Business Building constructed a year earlier.  The report also talked about the funding resources of the university; Carter noted that an agreement with the Chancellor’s Office that will, in effect, maintain the current budget levels of this campus at the targeted level of enrollment as opposed to the actualized enrollment of the campus; the net result of this is about two and a half million dollars, but it will require that the university have an effective enrollment management program.  Parliamentarian Caldwell acknowledged Carter’s efforts to stabilize the funding of the campus, and noted that the problems associated with WASC have been with this campus for a long time.  Colboth noted that right now we are funded among the worst of the campuses pertaining to dollars per FTE, if we continue to improve in our enrollment goals, will our budgets expand to meet the improvement.  Carter noted that the campus would be funded at the targeted level, although maintaining our current lower enrollment, for the next two years.  We are in a good position for the next two years if we do not allow ourselves to grow too quickly.  Carter noted that a serious programmatic review is needed; in addition, there will be a faculty replacement plan for those who will be retiring.  Secretary Hackett asked when the three-person validation visit would occur; Carter noted that the validation report would be due in March 2000 and that the visit would occur about May 2000, while the full visit would occur in Fall 2001. 

Vice-Presidents

VPAA Zahary commented that it was important to note in the context of the report of the WASC visitation team and the meeting of the WASC Commission attended by himself, the Chair of the Senate and President Carter, that there were no negative observations in regards to the efforts the campus has undertaken to address outcomes assessment, and other areas of concern.  Indeed, those efforts were broadly applauded.  The concerns are serious, however, and revolve around the fact that those efforts are in their infancy and due to that very fact have not yet been embedded in the framework of the institution.  Until they have some history and are so embedded they remain person-dependent rather than being an integral part of the institutional culture and thereby represent a weakness in the eyes of the reviewers.


Senator McEnerney was recognized to note an information item, viz. that she

would be working with a small team, viz. “Pathways Project”, that is assembling documents that would be useful for the incoming President.  The membership includes Chair Vanterpool, AD Gary Levine, VPUA Pardon.  The team would be interested in hearing from faculty that might have suggestions for supporting documents.     

7.
Adjournment.


Chair Vanterpool  adjourned the meeting  at 4:50.

Respectfully submitted,

Timothy Hackett

Secretary, CSUDH Academic Senate
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